


manufacturers have invested the resources to develop engines that comply with the 
upcoming standards.  Those manufacturers that have not complied 
should suffer the penalties of not playing by the rules they themselves have agreed to.“   
 
OTC also urged EPA to proceed on course with stringent standards for off-highway diesel 
engines, which include construction, agricultural, and industrial equipment.  “We’ve typically 
relied on EPA to set standards that adequately protect public health, and we hope the 
Agency will come through for us again,” said Jan Reitsma, incoming Vice Chair of OTC and 
Director of the Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management.  “If the OTC States 
do not see stringent standards proposed very soon, we will have to assess what we can do 
as a region to bring about adequately protective standards for non-road diesel engines and 
fuels.” 
 
OTC is a multi-state organization whose main focus is to develop regional solutions to the 
ground-level ozone problem in the Northeast and Mid-Atlantic region of the U.S.  Created by 
Congress in 1990, OTC’s members include: Connecticut, Delaware, the District of Columbia, 
Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania, 
Rhode Island, Vermont, and Virginia.  Ground-level ozone, a key component of smog, forms 
during warm weather when pollution from vehicles, fuels, power plants, households, and 
industry bakes in the sun, making it difficult for many people to breathe. 
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